Rebecca A. Hamman, Ed.D.
rhamman@stamfordpublicschools.org
Stamford, CT
February 25, 2025

Dear Commissioner Russell-Tucker & Chief Academic Officer Parisi, 

As one of three elected Stamford Board of Education (BOE) minority members and on behalf of 851 high school parents, we are writing to request your intervention with the majority of our six Board of Education members in helping them understand policy oversight, high school student learning needs, and most important, due diligence when supervising their only employee.  We are in shock how six elected, majority BOE officials can allow district leaders to treat over 5,000 students; 3,000 parents; and 500 high school educators/PPS team members.  They are completely complacent, and we are very saddened by how they have misused their power.

The majority of BOE members refuse to hold the superintendent accountable in implementing districtwide policies.  Because they hold six of the nine BOE seats, they often own the agendas, votes, and follow-through with major responsibilities. One policy that is not being monitored properly involves Policy 1110.1-Parent Involvement & Appendix #5 (SPS website). 

Eight hundred fifty-one parents have signed a petition, and a combined 30 parents & students have publicly addressed the BOE at the December 2024 or January 2025 regular meetings about the high school 4x4 hybrid schedule central office leaders are implementing.  In addition, Student Voice has not addressed this issue (managed by one of the six BOE majority members). Also, parents were not invited to be on the High School Scheduling Committee, which only consists of teachers and building/central office administrators.  One of the six newly-elected majority BOE members sits on this committee—minority BOE members were not invited.  Even one of the BOE minority members (who actively worked with Ted Sizer and the Coalition for Essential Schools) met with the associate superintendent-in-charge and encouraged her to start small—perhaps create a 9th grade pilot program (according to this leader, 14% of the 9th graders are failing in the SPS).  Of course, this BOE member’s input was ignored.  Not a surprise, this central office administrator—a recent co-author of a book about equitable scheduling, may just need data to back up her theoretical proposals.

Over five years, central office leaders have changed the high school schedule four times (2021, 2022, 2024 & now 2025).  The parents are quite concerned and want to be heard.  There is no strong data behind any of these decisions…only force.  Sadly, the BOE majority continues to allow central office leaders to dictate, without input or collaboration, initiatives that the administration wants to implement.

As a sidenote, most high school parents are not fully aware of the 4x4 concerns because of how this block schedule was initially introduced late November 2024—no public input from the BOE or community was allowed.  Small informational meetings then took place in December 2024 at all three comprehensive high schools (AITE-Academy of Information Technology & Engineering, Stamford High & Westhill).  Finally, three months later, February 2025, the 4x4 flexible schedule was allowed back on the BOE agenda when a second presentation was conducted and BOE members could ask questions—now the 4x4 block schedule seems to be primarily about careers.  Specific details about careers were conveniently left out in the November presentation and now parents and students must wait until April for even more updates.  How frustrating for students and parents to learn about the 4x4 piecemeal with no alternative schedule in sight if it doesn’t work.  Is it too big to fail?

A Top-30 high school in CT (Niche, 2025), the AITE PTA parent community is also highly concerned that they will lose their magnet school status and statewide achievement standing.  They believe they have a lot more to lose if the 4x4 hybrid schedule is instituted at AITE (the smallest of the three high schools).  Both PTAs at SHS & WHS are part of the small political choir that exists in Stamford and certainly don’t represent most parent voices.  It seems the district leaders and BOE majority took advantage of the 4x4 initiative and really don’t care about stakeholder concerns.  Former SPS graduates and current students also believe these officials don’t have their best interests in mind.

During the 2024 BOE/SEA (Stamford Education Association) contract negotiations, a new & improved hybrid block schedule and class load increase (1 teacher per 150 students/ semester) were imposed on teachers.  Sadly, SEA could only bargain the impact.  Also quite alarming, the SPS BOE does not vote on class schedules (superintendent’s discretion).  So why does learning need to be rushed using a 90 day-1 semester block (4 subjects daily)?  And now couple it with a 180 day-2 semester block (8 subjects every other day for AP& IB students)?  Why ongoing schedule changes, but no follow-through with data analysis or fidelity?  Departments are not meeting several times weekly to address student and curricular needs—the real reason for blocking.  If central office leaders can’t implement this block schedule program with efficacy, then the actual reason behind the 4x4 hybrid schedule is not educational at all.  Lack of equity, too, is a huge concern. 

Three years ago (2022), these same central office leaders tried to suddenly change the high school schedule to a 90-day ‘only’ 4x4 schedule, but the teachers, parents, students and community members pushed back loudly and publicly.  The noise finally ended when two of the three high school principals completely stopped the process due to late scheduling concerns.  Fast forward to this year, the 4x4 hybrid schedule was subversively embedded in the teachers’ contract and a $50,000 scheduling consultant was hired to do the schedule build.  Still embarrassed after the first attempt, central office leaders’ continued lack of transparency is insulting to teachers, parents, students and BOE minority members.  Even more surprising, the six BOE majority allows all of this to take place in total silence.  

Teachers are very upset but cannot push back due to unfair labor practice rules.  They tried in the past to reach across the table and discuss concerns several times, but the BOE majority and central office leaders refused to listen.  Votes of No Confidence (VONC) were used to voice serious concerns in 2021 and 2023, but the BOE majority and central office leaders ignored both the VONC and Policy 2001-Participatory Management (SPS website).  Teacher input seems to matter very little, if at all, to district leaders and the BOE majority.

In closing, as a BOE minority member, along with approximately 851 parents who signed petitions, we are highly concerned about the ramifications of the 4x4 hybrid block schedule.  We are reaching out to you in earnest sincerity.  We believe the high schools will continue to fail without stakeholder collaboration.  Leaders need to listen at a deeper level and this is not happening.  We are requesting your intervention as soon as possible.

Thank you,
Dr. Rebecca Hamman, Stamford Board of Education (BOE) Member	
& 851 SPS High School Parents (Petitions attached)
